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Ms Caroline Topping 
HM Assistant Coroner for Surrey 
HM Coroner’s Court 
Station Approach 
WOKING 
Surrey 
GU22 7AP 

 
Interim Chief Executive 
Surrey County Council 

11 Cockshot Hill 
REIGATE 

Surrey 
RH2 8EF 

 
 

5th April 2024  
 
 
 
Dear Ms Topping, 
 
Regulation 28 Report – Jake Baker 
 
I write on behalf of Surrey County Council ("SCC") in response to the Coroner's Regulation 
28 Report dated 8 February 2024. 

I address each of the Matters of Concern set out in that Report in turn: 

a) The issues surrounding the inadequacy of Jake’s pathway plan have not been 
addressed comprehensively in the last 4 years. Training for personal advisers is not 
mandatory and is only now being rolled out. The court was not provided with copies 
of the training or any protocol in relation to it so as to be assured of the adequacy of 
the training and its implementation.  

SCC Response: 

Pathway Plan training has always formed part of personal advisers' induction when 
they join SCC.  A formal training programme has been in place since at least 
September 2021.  Whilst there is no written document confirming this is mandatory, 
since the training commenced in 2021 managers have been clear in supervision and 
performance conversations with staff about the mandatory nature of this training. In 
addition, SCC’s Practice Standards are being reviewed and updated this year as part 
of our review cycle and will confirm the mandatory nature of pathway plan training for 
clarity.   

The current training content for personal advisers was updated in 2024 with a rolling 
programme of training throughout the year.  In addition, pathway plan surgeries are in 
place across the Looked After Teams which also extend to social workers in the 
Safeguarding Adolescents Teams to ensure timely completion of pathway plans 
whilst providing advice and guidance on the content of the pathway plan.   

SCC has a well-developed audit process and pathway plans are audited as part of that 
activity within the Looked After Children and Care Leavers service with any learning 
arising disseminated across the service to further improve practice. 
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b.) The process by which diagnoses of learning disabilities can be obtained remains 
opaque. There is no protocol in relation to this. The current situation leaves those 
making decisions in relation to young people struggling to obtain this vital 
information. 

SCC Response: 

Diagnosis is a health led process and it starts with a healthcare professional 
identifying a learning disability, through assessment, based on the person’s needs. 
Diagnosis can be undertaken at different times such as birth, in childhood or in 
adulthood. The Local Authority accepts that timely diagnosis can in some cases lead 
to improved outcomes for children and young people. 

SCC staff have, and will continue to, liaise with the young person's GP in the first 
instance to confirm diagnosis.  Where necessary, SCC staff will also liaise with 
specialist health services if they are known to be working with the young person. 

SCC are in the process of developing a Multi-Agency Transition Protocol which is due 
to be launched in the coming weeks having now been signed off by all key parties. 
This Protocol will include direction to frontline staff on steps to take where a person's 
diagnosis is unclear. SCC also have integrated meetings with health colleagues such 
as the Preparation for Adulthood Board, Post 16 SEND panel and the Joint 
Commissioning panel to name but a few. These forums provide additional 
opportunities for people’s health needs to be explored and joint solutions to be found 
around how best to meet needs. 

c.) The issue of how the numerous adult social care teams are accessed to obtain 
adult social care assessments for care leavers leads to confusion and delays. 
Vulnerable care leavers are at risk of being denied necessary support. 

SCC Response: 

Our Adults, Wellbeing and Health Partnerships Directorate (AWHP) is made up of both 
locality and specialist teams. There is a locality team covering each specific 
geographic area across Surrey. The specialist teams are the Transition Team, 
Learning Disability and Autism Team and the Mental Health Teams. Both the locality 
teams and specialist teams offer a clear pathway into adult social care for those 
individuals meeting the eligibility criteria under the Care Act 2014.  

These teams offer information and advice as to the available pathways for people 
seeking adult social care and support. In addition to that advice and information, SCC 
has a contact centre that is able to signpost people to the most relevant team to meet 
their needs. Our Care Leavers Services have access to this information and advice 
service and are also able to contact any of the teams directly if they require additional 
information or support. 
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d.) How internal meetings and formal review meetings with other interested parties 
are informed and recorded is not subject to a protocol and the risk remains that 
decisions will be taken without adequate information and inquiry as to the risks 
inherent in those decisions. 

SCC Response: 

The Looked After Children’s Review process provides a dedicated framework for 
monitoring the care planning, including Pathway Plans, up until the point a young 
person becomes 18. This involves two formal Reviews per year that bring together all 
those involved in a young person’s care and any involved family members as well as 
the young person. In addition, there are two informal midway reviews at which the 
Independent Reviewing Officer ("IRO") tracks progress against the agreed 
Care/Pathway Plan.  

SCC recognises that there is not currently a formal review mechanism for ongoing 
support post 18. A pilot is therefore under development with a view to formalising a 
post 18 review process to be attended by IROs.   

SCC has an expectation that any meetings that involve other professionals, and which 
have the remit to make decisions that may affect the care arrangements for children 
and young people, should be properly minuted and that those records be accessible. 
In light of the Coroner’s findings these expectations are being reinforced across key 
service areas in supervision meetings and team meetings. 

Completion of minutes of meetings is checked as part of the Performance Dashboard, 
a system through which managers are able to review compliance. Managers will 
continue to use this system to ensure that meetings are being minuted and to address 
any gaps with staff. 

e.) Practice standards have not been put in place in relation to risk assessments of 
care leavers to inform their needs. 

SCC Response:  

Surrey has a generic risk assessment tool used to understand the risks presented to 
children and care leavers.  The assessment tool does enable consideration of care 
leaver’s needs however on review could be strengthened to consider more 
specifically issues related to learning disability, mental capacity and health.  A review 
of the current assessment tool is underway and will be completed by end April 2024. 

f.) Mental Capacity Act training is not mandatory in children’s services and the adult 
services have no audit of the effectiveness of the mandatory training provided and 
how it is being used in practice. There is therefore a risk that erroneous assumptions 
as to capacity will continue to be made. 

SCC Response: 

Within the SCC Adults Service, Mental Capacity Act ("MCA") training is now 
mandatory to all front line staff. Team Managers and Senior Managers are responsible 
and have access to lists of staff attendance and are required to follow up with any 
staff who have not undertaken the compulsory training.  
 
The position with MCA training within SCC's Childrens Service is currently under 
review. The intention is to mandate e-learning around the MCA as part of induction 
and refresher training to all staff to heighten awareness of the MCA. 
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We adopt a stratified approach to training staff across both adults and children’s 
directorates due to the diverse range of qualification and expertise involved across 
our teams, taking into account the requirements for individual roles. Staff in roles that 
require mental capacity act awareness and knowledge will continue to receive the 
necessary training specific to their role, however, staff across both directorates will 
be supported to understand circumstances where the MCA framework may need to be 
implemented. 
 
In addition to MCA training, we use various other forums such as professional 
supervision, peer reflection and team meetings. AWHP also have both a Practice 
Assurance Board and a Practice Improvement Group which oversee practice 
development and guidance and ensure that any lessons learnt from complaints, 
Ombudsman outcomes, Coroner’s Findings and Safeguarding Adults Reviews, 
amongst others, are shared with the workforce and that there is evidence of improved 
and enhanced practice in our service delivery as a result. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 

 

 
 Executive Director, Children, Families and Lifelong Learning 

On behalf of: 
, Interim Chief Executive, Surrey County Council 

 
 
c.c. 
 

, Executive Director, Children, Families and Lifelong Learning 
 Executive Director, Adults and Integrated Commissioning 




